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OFFICE OF POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION

THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY

October 7, 2011

Mr. Peter Blake

Interim Director

Commonwealth of Virginia

State Council of Higher Education for Virginia

James Monroe Building

101 North Fourteenth Street

Richmond, VA  23219

Dear Mr. Blake: 

Thank you for your September 29, 2011 letter in response to the U.S. Department of Education’s (Department) letter of September 22, 2011, in which the Department denied Virginia’s request for a waiver of the maintenance of effort requirements of section 137 of the Higher Education Act of 1965, as amended (HEA), 20 U.S.C. §1015f.

In your  September 29 letter, you indicated that Virginia wishes to count $8,564,322 of its State fiscal year (SFY) 2011 increase in State funding for higher education as SFY 2010 expenditures for the purposes of meeting the maintenance of effort requirements of section 137(a) of the HEA.  In a communication dated October 4, 2011, the State clarified that these additional funds were State Fiscal Stabilization Funds (SFSF), made available to the State under the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act 9f 2009 (ARRA).  The State further indicated that these funds were not used for capital expenses or research and development costs. 
The Department has reviewed your request and, under the authority in section 14012 of the ARRA, will permit the State to count these SFSF funds as SFY 2010 expenditures for purposes of determining the State’s compliance with the maintenance of effort requirements in section 137 of the HEA.  The Department has determined that the State has made significant efforts to correct its violation in accordance with section 137(d) of the HEA and, therefore, the Department will now allow the State to draw down its full Federal fiscal year 2011 award in the College Access Challenge Grant (CACG) program.  The Department considers this issue resolved. 

As outlined in the Department’s September 22, 2011 letter, the State will be required to count the SFSF funds discussed above as SFY 2010 expenditures in future years when calculating its obligations under section 137(a) of the HEA. 
The Department appreciates Virginia’s efforts to resolve its maintenance of effort issues, and we look forward to working with you to increase college access and success for underprivileged students.








Sincerely,








/s/







Eduardo M. Ochoa

